

Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee

Date: Thursday, 16 January 2025

Time: 10.00 am

Venue: Council Antechamber, Level 2, Town Hall Extension

Everyone is welcome to attend this committee meeting.

There will be a private meeting for committee members only from 9:30am in Room 2006, Level 2, Town Hall Extension.

Access to the Antechamber

Public access to the Council Antechamber is on Level 2 of the Town Hall Extension, using the lift or stairs in the lobby of the Mount Street entrance to the Extension.

There is no public access from any other entrance.

Filming and broadcast of the meeting

Meetings of the Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee are 'webcast'. These meetings are filmed and broadcast live on the Internet. If you attend this meeting you should be aware that you might be filmed and included in that transmission.

Membership of the Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee

Councillors - Simcock (Chair), Connolly, Evans, Glover, Kilpatrick, Kirkpatrick, Noor, Rasul, Stogia and Wheeler

Agenda

1. Urgent Business

To consider any items which the Chair has agreed to have submitted as urgent.

2. Appeals

To consider any appeals from the public against refusal to allow inspection of background documents and/or the inclusion of items in the confidential part of the agenda.

3. Interests

To allow Members an opportunity to [a] declare any personal, prejudicial or disclosable pecuniary interests they might have in any items which appear on this agenda; and [b] record any items from which they are precluded from voting as a result of Council Tax/Council rent arrears; [c] the existence and nature of party whipping arrangements in respect of any item to be considered at this meeting. Members with a personal interest should declare that at the start of the item under consideration. If Members also have a prejudicial or disclosable pecuniary interest they must withdraw from the meeting during the consideration of the item.

4. Minutes 5 - 18

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 5 December 2024.

5. Revenue Budget update and Provisional Local Government To Follow Finance Settlement 2025/26

6. Sales, Fees and Charges 2025/26

To Follow

7. Imposition of a 100% Council Tax premium on empty, furnished properties

To Follow

8. Overview Report

19 - 36

Report of the Governance and Scrutiny Support Unit.

This report provides the Committee with details of key decisions that fall within the Committee's remit and an update on actions resulting from the Committee's recommendations. The report also includes the Committee's work programme, which the Committee is asked to amend as appropriate and agree.

Information about the Committee

Scrutiny Committees represent the interests of local people about important issues that affect them. They look at how the decisions, policies and services of the Council and other key public agencies impact on the city and its residents. Scrutiny Committees do not take decisions but can make recommendations to decision-makers about how they are delivering the Manchester Strategy, an agreed vision for a better Manchester that is shared by public agencies across the city.

The Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee areas of interest include finances, Council buildings, staffing, corporate and partnership governance as well as Council tax and benefits administration.

The Council wants to consult people as fully as possible before making decisions that affect them. Members of the public do not have a right to speak at meetings but may do so if invited by the Chair. To help facilitate this, the Council encourages anyone who wishes to speak at the meeting to contact the Committee Officer in advance of the meeting by telephone or email, who will then pass on your request to the Chair for consideration. Groups of people will usually be asked to nominate a spokesperson. The Council wants its meetings to be as open as possible but occasionally there will be some confidential business. Brief reasons for confidentiality will be shown on the agenda sheet.

The Council welcomes the filming, recording, public broadcast and use of social media to report on the Committee's meetings by members of the public.

Agenda, reports and minutes of all Council Committees can be found on the Council's website www.manchester.gov.uk.

Smoking is not allowed in Council buildings.

Eamonn Boylan OBE Interim Chief Executive Level 3, Town Hall Extension, Albert Square, Manchester, M60 2LA

Further Information

For help, advice and information about this meeting please contact the Committee Officer:

Charlotte Lynch Tel: 0161 219 2119

Email: charlotte.lynch@manchester.gov.uk

This agenda was issued on **Wednesday**, **8 January 2025** by the Governance and Scrutiny Support Unit, Manchester City Council, Level 2, Town Hall Extension, Manchester M60 2LA



Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday, 5 December 2024

Present:

Councillor Simcock (Chair) – in the Chair Councillors Connolly, Glover, Kilpatrick, Kirkpatrick, Noor, Rasul, Stogia and Wheeler

Also present:

Councillor Bridges, Deputy Leader Councillor Akbar, Executive Member for Finance and Resources Councillor White, Executive Member for Housing and Development

Apologies: Councillor Evans

Chair's Announcements

In opening the meeting, the Chair noted that Councillor Davies had stepped down from the committee due to other commitments and thanked her for her 10 years' service to the committee. He also thanked officers for reports being available on time upon publication.

RGSC/24/86 Minutes

A committee member queried the accuracy of a point raised at the previous meeting that 40% of Manchester's population were from the Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic (BAME) community. In response, the Executive Member for Finance and Resources confirmed that this was correct as per the 2021 Census.

Decision:

That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 7 November 2024 be approved as a correct record.

RGSC/24/87 Update on the insourcing of the contract for provision of property management and professional services from Jacobs UK

The committee considered a report of the Director of Development which provided a summary of the progress made to insource the property management and profession services contract from Jacobs UK, which culminated in the transfer of 16.5 FTE employees to the Council in May 2024.

Key points and themes within the report included:

- The Jacobs UK team consist of Chartered Valuation, Commercial Property and Land Surveyors, Project Managers and Technical Assistants;
- Insourcing first was now a Council corporate priority following a motion approved at Full Council in February 2023;

- The Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of employment) (TUPE) process followed, which went smoothly as a result of collaboration between the Development, HR, Finance and IT services;
- · Examples of recent service delivery; and
- Stabilisation and performance management.

Some of the key points and queries that arose from the committee's discussions included:

- Commending the commitment to insourcing and the transfer of staff from Jacobs;
- The experiences of employees who initially worked for the Council before being transferred to Jacobs and back to the Council;
- The pension terms for those transferred to the Council;
- How performance of the service would be scrutinised;
- The rationale behind insourcing the property management service;
- Whether c£350k revenue through other income and recharges for services was a recurring figure;
- The volume of additional outsourced property services;
- What steps were being taken to ensure greater value-for-money within the service;
- What measures were being taken to improve debt collection; and
- If any specific measures were in place to ensure that the property portfolio contributed to the Council's zero carbon and energy efficiency targets.

The Deputy Leader highlighted the motion to make insourcing a corporate procurement priority passed by Council in 2023 and stated that the decision to bring the property management service previously contracted to Jacobs in-house demonstrated the Council's commitment to this. He stated that this decision was guided by political will and benefits for residents and explained that key performance indicators and internal governance processes were being developed to monitor the progress of this service.

The Director of Development explained that outsourcing services was common amongst local authorities during the period of austerity. He stated that significant time had passed since the decision to outsource the property management service and additional pressures and the need to deliver social value meant that integration with the Council was key.

A trainee surveyor who had been previously employed by Jacobs attended the meeting to share her experiences of transferring into the Council. She commended the development opportunities available at the Council and the commitment to personal and professional growth. She also highlighted the efforts made by management to integrate the transferred employees into the wider service and stated that the transition had been smooth.

In response to a member's query regarding the experiences of employees who worked for the Council before being transferred to Jacobs, the Assistant Director of Development and Investment Estate stated that he had met with members of the

team and, whilst there was an initial nervousness, feedback from staff had been largely positive. He stated that there was a mixture of new talent and experienced employees and that the service had inherited a balanced team. He highlighted the benefits of skill-swapping and understanding how to improve a place-based approach to the investment estate.

The Director of Development explained that some employees who were transferred to Jacobs as part of the outsourced remained employed on the Council's terms and conditions of employment and continued to be part of the Local Government Pension Scheme. He stated that the Jacobs pension scheme ended through the transfer of staff back to the Council and that all employees were now part of the Local Government Pension Scheme. He agreed to provide further detail on this following the meeting.

The committee was advised that a significant amount of time had passed since the property management service was first outsourced and the decision to bring this back within the Council would help with the need to ensure awareness of liability, providing greater customer service and to ensure an integrated approach to social value.

The Director of Development explained that there was a requirement as part of best practice to retain a subject multi-agency risk assessment conference (Marac) experts contracted for benchmarking and peer review exercises, meaning that there would continue to be fees for external valuations of properties. He stated that the Council had been increasingly outsourcing additional services to the Jacobs contract and that insourcing would allow for greater use of the existing skillsets of the team. He also highlighted examples of how the team's existing expertise had been utilised, which were listed in the report.

The committee was informed that any need for additional outsourced property services arose from audits and specialist advice. It was also highlighted that the service had a Professional Services Framework which set rates in line with market averages for external services.

The Director of Development advised that a working group with colleagues from Finance and Legal had been established to review large debt arrears. He stated that this was a complex area, but significant progress was anticipated within the coming financial years.

In response to queries regarding decarbonisation and energy efficiency, the Director of Development highlighted the importance of the Estates Strategy in delivering the Council's zero carbon targets and recognised progress with decarbonisation of the corporate estate. He noted that much of the investment estate was contracted out to tenants but the changing regulatory environment with regards to energy performance requirements for future lettings meant that some tenants were willing to pay more for high-quality properties that helped to meet their own corporate ambitions around zero carbon and energy efficiency. The Assistant Director of Development and Investment Estate advised that he was undertaking a baseline review of the investment estate to understand requirements around decarbonisation and energy performance works.

In concluding this item, the Chair thanked officers and wished the Trainee Surveyor luck with her career at the Council.

Decision:

That the report be noted.

RGSC/24/88 Progress update on the development of the Our Manchester Strategy 2025-2035

The committee considered a report of the Assistant Chief Executive which provided an update on the development of the new Our Manchester Strategy for the city covering the period 2025 to 2035, building on a previous report to the committee in July 2024.

Key points and themes within the report included:

- Phase 1 of public engagement, which took place across Manchester between February and May 2024;
- Phase 2 of public engagement, which took place between September and October 2024 and tested 12 draft priorities structured under the themes of People, Neighbourhoods and City;
- Where engagement sessions took place and partnership boards and stakeholder groups who were consulted;
- 2706 responses were received in the second phase of engagement and between 75% and 85% of respondents agreed with 11 of the 12 priority statements;
- Demographics of phase 2 respondents;
- Key considerations for the Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee;
- An overview of the new Strategy; and
- Next steps, including approval by Council in March 2025.

Some of the key points and queries that arose from the committee's discussions included:

- Whether there was a consistent amount of in-person engagement sessions in each ward;
- How progress with digital exclusion could be assessed and monitored;
- Noting that the engagement indicated that zero carbon was the least prioritised area and that the wording for this priority had been revised;
- Noting that the draft Strategy stated that there were fewer people with no qualifications in Manchester than in previous years, and querying if this was because of greater attainment or age;
- Wage increase statistics in the draft Strategy did not account for inflation;
- How business owners were engaged on this work;
- The rationale and methodology behind the approach to the consultation and priorities and why this was not weighted;
- What the Council was doing to increase public buy-in to zero carbon targets;
- The need to increase understanding of the Strategy and its aims, particularly amongst specific communities;

- If any comparisons had been undertaken with similar strategies in other cities;
- How progress would be measured; and
- What was meant by social media survey comments and feedback.

The Assistant Chief Executive introduced the report and explained that phase 1 of public engagement had been carried out earlier this year and that phase 2 included drafting twelve priority statements based on the feedback from phase 1. He explained that these priorities had been drafted in plain English and tested through public engagement both in-person and online. He stated that a small percentage of respondents disagreed with the priority statements and officers had reflected on this and redrafted the priorities accordingly.

In response to queries regarding the phase 2 engagement, the Assistant Chief Executive explained that in-person sessions had been held across the city and in some particular venues which were close to the boundary of more than one ward. He stated that businesses had been consulted significantly during phase 1, which included engagement with groups, boards and forums. The Economic Strategy and Policy Manager reiterated that business networks had been engaged through phase 2 and that information on the consultation was shared in newsletters and other bulletins for businesses.

Members advised that a report on the Council's Digital Strategy, which worked to tackle digital exclusion, would be brought to the committee in January 2025.

It was also explained that social media survey comments and feedback related to any comments made on posts regarding the Strategy on the Council's social media channels.

With regard to the priority around climate change and zero carbon, the Assistant Chief Executive explained that this had been redrafted following public feedback because the original wording described factors that were outside of the Council's control. He stated that the revised priority highlighted areas within the Council's remit that it could also influence partners on. He acknowledged that climate change would not be a priority for some and that there would always be some people who disagreed with the principle of this. Members were advised that the feedback from the engagement regarding climate change and zero carbon would feed into the Council's Climate Change Action Plan and framework going forward.

The Assistant Chief Executive explained that 23% of Manchester residents did not have any qualifications in 2004, compared to 10% currently, but he endeavoured to identify a better way to express this in the Strategy. He also agreed to reflect on the language used to highlight wage increase since 2015, following a member's suggestion, but recognised that the local economy had performed well in recent years and that the Strategy aimed to convey that residents had benefitted from economic growth.

In response to a query regarding why priorities were not ranked, the Assistant Chief Executive explained that the aim of the consultation was to convey future ambitions for the Strategy so language around the priorities was purposely drafted positively. He stated that respondents were asked about challenges and issues in other ways

and that the public engagement had been carried out through a combination of the Council's in-house performance, research and intelligence team and external resources. He explained that data had been broken down by characteristics where respondents provided this information, and officers had been able to identify the different priorities between groups. The Economic Strategy and Policy Manager cited young people responding strongly to the priority around safety and security as an example of this.

The Assistant Chief Executive acknowledged the underrepresentation of young people, African and Muslim residents in the feedback and explained that targeted engagement had bene undertaken to increase responses from these groups, such as attending youth groups and education settings. Similar face-to-face engagement had been undertaken in footfall hotspots and places of worship and community groups had engaged with residents on the Council's behalf. He also informed members that some activities to launch the Strategy would be held within communities, with a focus on underrepresented groups. The Economic Strategy and Policy Manager also explained that feedback had been captured through conversations between residents and staff at engagement sessions. He highlighted the significant work undertaken to engage children as part of the Council's Child Friendly City and Age Friendly Manchester work and this had been used as part of the evidence base to inform the Strategy.

In response to a member's query, officers explained that they had looked at similar strategies in other cities, but it was important for this strategy to be relevant to Manchester.

The committee was informed that an implementation plan would be developed to outline how the Strategy was delivered. The annual State of the City report would be reframed around the new Strategy and would highlight progress through an interactive dashboard that sat under the report.

The Deputy Chief Executive stated that the Strategy aimed to convey the views of residents so that they were included in its development and to maintain the aspiration for Manchester to be a top-class city. He highlighted that 11,000 children and young people had been engaged through the Child Friendly City work and the Council would continue to routinely engage with schools. He stated that a refresh of the Residents' Survey was underway, and this could be incorporated into future work.

Decision:

That the committee note the report.

RGSC/24/89 Budget 2025/26

The committee considered the report of the City Treasurer that provided a high-level overview of the latest budget position for the Council in respect of its 2025/26 budget. The committee also considered a report of the City Treasurer which presented the current officer-developed budget savings options which are within its remit.

Key points and themes in the reports included:

- Noting that the Council was forecasting an estimated budget shortfall of £101m in 2025/26, £126m in 2026/27, and £164m by 2027/28;
- Mitigations approved in previous budget rounds included approved savings of £32m, the use of c£18m smoothing reserves in each of the three years, and a Council Tax increase of 4.99% (c£11m) a year. After these mitigations the gap reduced to £29m in 2025/26, £41m in 2026/27 and £77m by 2027/28;
- Noting that councils faced a national funding gap of £6.2 billion over the next two years, and this needed to be considered in the context of an estimated £24.5 billion in cuts and efficiencies in service spending that councils had made since 2010/11;
- Noting that over the same period the Council had delivered over £440m of cumulative savings;
- The 2023/24 outturn position reported to Executive 5 June 2024, reported an
 overspend of £5.3m. The second monitoring report of 2024/25 was considered
 by Executive on 13 November, reporting a forecast overspend of £20m. The
 ongoing implications of this overspend must be considered as part of the
 budget setting process;
- Consideration of the Government's Autumn Statement, noting that a key headline for Local Government is that Core Spending Power would increase by 3.2% in real terms in 2025/26;
- Noting that Ministers had indicated additional funding would be targeted through a deprivation-based approach;
- A summary of the budget position, noting that the final budget position for 2025/26 would be confirmed at February 2025 Executive. This would be after the Finance Settlement was received and key decisions confirming the Council Tax and Business Rates tax base to be used to determine the collection fund position have been made in January.
- The gross 2024/25 budget for the Corporate Core service was £356.6m and the net budget was £114.4m with 2,104 FTE employees;
- The key priorities and initiatives for the service in 2025/26;
- The Corporate Core service was currently forecasting an underspend of £0.653m as at the end of September;
- New savings proposals for 2025/26 to 2027/28, totalling £9.812m, and crosscutting savings proposals;
- · Government grants and other income;
- Workforce implications; and
- Future opportunities, risks and policy and strategy considerations.

Some of the key points and queries that arose from the committee's discussion included:

- Acknowledging the impact of cumulative budget cuts by previous governments;
- If trade unions had been consulted on the proposals;
- If there was capacity amongst staff to deal with natural turnover;
- Noting that council tax collection rates were lower than before the Covid-19 pandemic and the Council being an early adopter of the functionality to access

bank accounts of those in arrears to make financial assessments on abilities to pay;

- Seeking reassurance that staff vacancies were not being used as a buffer to enable savings;
- What engagement had been undertaken with security staff on the proposal to reduce opening hours of some entrances to the Town Hall Extension;
- Whether homelessness grant funding would make a difference to the cost of prevention measures and temporary accommodation; and
- How changing the payroll date would result in savings.

In introducing the report, the Executive Member for Finance and Resources highlighted the significant impact of cuts to local government funding imposed by previous governments. He stated that, whilst the measures announced in the Labour government's Autumn Budget had increased the core spending power for councils, the challenges in demand-led services would not be reduced within one budget or the first year of the new government's administration. He explained that officers had worked to identify savings proposals since early 2024 due to political and financial uncertainties and were working to mitigate the forecasted £20m overspend for 2024/25. He explained that many of the proposals related to savings, income generation and efficiencies and that these needed to be serious considered to ensure the Council could set a balanced budget. He also welcomed the government's commitment to providing multi-year settlements from 2026, which would include a targeted approach and consideration of deprivation and need.

The Deputy Chief Executive reiterated the Executive Member's comments that the budget proposals had been approached through efficiencies and transformation and emphasised that compulsory staff redundancies were not currently being considered.

In response to queries, the Executive Member for Finance and Resources stated that any measures or proposals regarding the workforce would be subject to consultation with trade unions through the Joint Consultative Committee (JCC). The Deputy Chief Executive confirmed that an extraordinary meeting of the JCC would be scheduled.

The Deputy Chief Executive highlighted the digital transformation work of the Council which helped to improve efficiency, and this had been built into previous years' savings.

In response to a query regarding council tax collection, the Directorate Head of Finance stated that a number of initiatives were in place to improve this, such as through increased use of technology and analysis of single person discount to ensure eligibility. The Deputy Chief Executive clarified the pilot approach that the council was part of with a small number of other councils and HMRC regarding people with council tax arrears who had moved away from the area.

The City Treasurer explained that there was typically an underspend of between £8-£10m on staffing each year and that recruitment challenges in some areas meant that services had to adapt to working differently. He emphasised that the Council was not proposing staff redundancies but there had been a number of vacancies for over 12 months, so it was felt appropriate to review. He also stated that any direct impact

of vacancies on staff would be minimised, and that new technology was helping the Council to work in different ways and to reduce the need to recruit to some vacant posts.

With regard to the proposal to reduce the opening hours of some of the entrances to the Town Hall Extension, the Directorate Head of Finance explained that four entrances were currently open throughout the day and staffed by contracted security officers. He explained that it was proposed to reduce the opening hours of three of the entrances through later opening and earlier closure but the opening hours of at least one entrance would remain as is. A security presence would be maintained whilst entrances were open and the CCTV control room would continue to operate.

The Executive Member for Finance and Resources emphasised the requirement for the Council to set a balanced budget. He explained that figures within the report highlighted the current budget gap and savings, should the current proposals be approved. He stated that the Local Government Finance Settlement had not yet been received and was difficult to predict due to the government's review of the funding formula. He assured members that the Council would be in a more informed position following receipt of the Settlement.

The Executive Member for Finance and Resources also explained that significant work had been undertaken to reduce the number of homeless families in bed and breakfast and temporary accommodation. He stated that multi-year finance settlements would help to provide greater certainty for demand-led services, such as Homelessness.

The City Treasurer informed members that the current payroll process involved paying staff two weeks in advance and two weeks in arrears every month. He stated that this was a difficult process and that changing the payroll date to the end of the month would improve the Council's cashflow. Members were assured that adjustments would be made to help staff and that there was a 12-month lead-in time for this change.

Decision:

To note the reports.

RGSC/24/90 Housing Revenue Account 2025/26 to 2027/28

The committee considered a report of the Strategic Director (Growth and Development), the Strategic Director (Neighbourhoods) and the City Treasurer which provided initial details on the proposed Housing Revenue Account (HRA) budget for 2025/26, and an indication of the 2026/27 and 2027/28 budgets. It also set out the key assumptions being used in developing the next year's budget and the outlook for the 30-year HRA business plan in light of the budget proposals.

Key points and themes within the report included:

• The proposed Council rent increase was 2.7% for 2025/26;

- The current budget position for the HRA as at period 6, with a forecasted overspend of £4.675m;
- The current budget assumptions for 2025/26, including proposed rent increases;
- Private Finance Initiative (PFI) managed rents were higher than general needs as they had not been subject to either the four years rent reductions, or the rent capping imposed on general needs rents;
- It was expected that Right to Buy sales would reduce following policy changes announced in the Autumn Statement, although there had been an initial spike in applications;
- Other income and PFI schemes;
- Management of housing stock and property numbers;
- Work of the Housing Services team;
- Debt financing and borrowing costs;
- Garage rents, which were proposed to increase by 5% in 2025/26; and
- Reserves forecast.

Some of the key points and queries that arose from the committee's discussions included:

- If any consideration had been given to the impact of closing the Monsall Street offices on staff and residents:
- Outsourced contractors would be required to pay workers the uplift in National Insurance compared whereas this did not apply to insourced workers;
- Return visits to properties and whether additional staff were being trained to be able to fix ground source heat pumps; and
- Some of the key changes being made to increase productivity of operatives should already be in operation.

The Executive Member for Housing and Development introduced the report and stated that the Rent Settlement Agreement had been received which confirmed a rent increase of Consumer Price Inflation plus 1%, totalling an increase of 2.7%. He stated that the report highlighted some pressures and opportunities to invest in the housing stock across the north and city centre of Manchester. He acknowledged that challenges with the cost-of-living remained and stated that the Council had established the Community Living Fund, which was included in the budget for 2025/26.

The City Treasurer explained that the Treasury would compensate public sector-direct employees for the uplift in National Insurance contributions and that there was no current indication that this would apply to the supply chain. He stated that the final outcome on this was expected as part of the Local Government Finance Settlement and expressed concern over the sustainability of this uplift on the social care sector in particular.

The Assistant Director of Housing explained that the Monsall Street office had been closed to the public since 2020 and officers had not worked there for the last six months due to ongoing repairs work. He stated that discussions had been held with

local members on the impact of this closure and how residents could access services alternatively.

In response to a query regarding maintenance, particularly of ground source heat pumps, the Executive Member for Housing and Development acknowledged the importance of ensuring that data was correct, that the appropriate maintenance operatives were sent to jobs and that repairs were completed first-time. He recognised the need for the right skill force, deployment and client management and stated that work was ongoing to review the service with the potential to bring this inhouse.

It was also highlighted that the Community Living Fund could help residents with broken heating or hot water.

The Executive Member for Housing and Development concurred with the Chair's comment that some of the activity proposed to increase productivity of operatives should already be in operation and that this work would transform the current service.

Decision:

That the report be noted.

[Councillor Connolly declared a pecuniary interest in this item and left the meeting for the duration of discussion]

[Councillor Wheeler declared a personal interest in this item]

RGSC/24/91 Setting of the Council Tax Base and Business Rates Shares for 2025/26 Budget Setting Purposes

The committee considered a report of the City Treasurer which provided background on the methodology used for calculating the City Council's council tax base and business rates income for budget setting purposes for 2025/26, along with the timings of related preceptor payments and the decision on business rates pool membership.

Key points and themes within the report included:

- The statutory dates by which the Council is required to notify its precepting authorities on the council tax and business rates decisions as part of the budget setting process;
- The most up to date information as at the end of December 2024 had to be used to calculate the Council's estimated Collection Fund surplus or deficit and so, in line with previous years, the Chair of Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee was requested to exempt the decision from call in. The City Treasurer, in consultation with the Executive Member for Finance and Resources, has delegated power to agree the estimated council tax surplus or deficit;

- The basis of the calculation of the council tax base, which was the number of dwellings within the Council's boundary presented as Band D equivalents adjusted to take account of exemptions and discounts;
- The basis of the calculation of the business rates base, noting that the Council
 was part of the Greater Manchester Business Rates Retention pilot and
 retained 99% of yield; and
- The actual level of the council tax was subject to further approval and would be set out in the Council Tax Resolution report to Council in February 2025.

The City Treasurer explained that the report detailed the process for setting the council tax and business rates income bases for 2025/26 and that powers were delegated to him, in consultation with the Executive Member for Finance and Resources. He emphasised that up-to-date information was required to ensure the most accurate position when setting the bases and that the Chair would be requested to exempt these decisions from the call-in procedure to avoid delay.

There were no points or questions raised by the committee.

Decision:

The committee notes that

- 1. the City Treasurer, in consultation with the Executive Member for Finance and Resources, has delegated powers to:
 - Agree the estimated council tax surplus or deficit for 2024/25;
 - Set the 2025/26 council tax base for tax setting purposes in accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) (England) Regulations 2013;
 - Agree the estimated business rates surplus or deficit for 2024/25;
 - Calculate the 2025/26 business rates income for budget setting purposes in accordance with the Non-Domestic Rating (Rates Retention) Regulations;
 - Determine whether the Council should be part of a business rate pooling arrangements with other Greater Manchester local authorities in 2025/26;
 - Set the dates of precept payments to the Greater Manchester Combined Authority in 2025/26.
- 2. the Chair of Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee will be requested to exempt various Key Decisions regarding this from the call-in procedure.

RGSC/24/92 Overview Report

The committee received a report of the Governance and Scrutiny Support Unit which provided details of key decisions that fell within the Committee's remit and any items for information previously requested by the Committee.

In response to a member's query regarding how the committee's work programme was devised, the Chair explained that the first meeting of the municipal year involved a work programming session which developed the committee's programme for the upcoming year. He stated that if members felt there were any gaps in the work

programme where an item under the remit of the committee was not listed, they could suggest this as an area to bring forward.

The Deputy Chief Executive also highlighted that an extract of the Register of Key Decisions of upcoming decisions within the committee's remit was included in the Overview Report at every meeting. He stated that members could use this to identify areas for the committee to scrutinise further.

Decision:

That the report be noted.



Manchester City Council Report for Information

Report to: Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee – 16 January

2025

Subject: Overview Report

Report of: Governance and Scrutiny Support Unit

Summary

This report provides the following information:

Recommendations Monitor

- Kev Decisions
- Work Programme
- Items for Information

Recommendation

The Committee is invited to discuss and note the information provided and agree the work programme.

Wards Affected: All

Contact Officer:

Name: Charlotte Lynch

Position: Governance and Scrutiny Team Leader

Telephone: 0161 219 2119

E-mail: charlotte.lynch@manchester.gov.uk

Background documents (available for public inspection):

The following documents disclose important facts on which the report is based and have been relied upon in preparing the report. Copies of the background documents are available up to 4 years after the date of the meeting. If you would like a copy, please contact one of the contact officers above.

None

1. Monitoring Previous Recommendations

This section of the report contains recommendations made by the Committee and responses to them indicating whether the recommendation will be implemented, and if it will be, how this will be done.

There are no outstanding recommendations.

2. Key Decisions

The Council is required to publish details of key decisions that will be taken at least 28 days before the decision is due to be taken. Details of key decisions that are due to be taken are published on a monthly basis in the Register of Key Decisions.

A key decision, as defined in the Council's Constitution is an executive decision, which is likely:

- To result in the Council incurring expenditure which is, or the making of savings which are, significant having regard to the Council's budget for the service or function to which the decision relates, or
- To be significant in terms of its effects on communities living or working in an area comprising two or more wards in the area of the city.

The Council Constitution defines 'significant' as being expenditure or savings (including the loss of income or capital receipts) in excess of £500k, providing that is not more than 10% of the gross operating expenditure for any budget heading in the in the Council's Revenue Budget Book, and subject to other defined exceptions.

An extract of the most recent Register of Key Decisions, published on **6 January 2025**, containing details of the decisions under the Committee's remit is included below. This is to keep members informed of what decisions are being taken and, where appropriate, include in the work programme of the Committee.

Subject / Decision	Decision Maker	Decision Due Date	Consultation	Background documents	Officer Contact
Corporate Core					
Framework Agreement for the Provision of TC067 - Provision of Transportation for Officers and Members (2024/04/17A)	City Treasurer	Not before 17th May 2024		Report & Recommendation	Mike Worsley, Procurement Manager mike.worsley@manchester.gov. uk
The appointment of Providers to deliver Provision of Transportation for Officers and Members					
TC1005 - Provision of Security Services (further competition against Crown Commercial Services Framework RM6257 - Lot 1 - Total Security) (2024/07/03B) To appoint a provider for	City Treasurer	Not before 31st Jul 2024		Report and recommendation	Louise Causley, Procurement Officer louise.causley@manchester.go v.uk, Steve Southern, Head of Facilities Management steven.southern@manchester .gov.uk
P-0200 Provision of the Managed Print Service and Multifunctional Devices (2024/10/17A)	City Treasurer	Not before 14th Nov 2024		Contract Report	Lorna Carey, Senior ICT Project Manager lorna.carey@manchester.gov.u k

To award a contract to a selected supplier for the provision of multifunctional print devices and associated print management services.				
Contract for the Provision of Microsoft Products and Associated Services. (2024/11/05A)	Deputy Chief Executive	Not before 5th Dec 2024	Report and Recommendation	Mary Lynch, Head of Programme Office mary.lynch@manchester.gov.uk
The appointment of a Reseller for the provision of Microsoft licences across the Council estate, including support and maintenance, and other relevant services and products.				
Council Tax Balance for 2024/25 (2024/11/27A) Agree the estimated council tax surplus or deficit for 2024/25	City Treasurer	Not before 27th Dec 2024	Council Tax Balance report	Neil Doherty, Group Finance Lead - Revenue neil.doherty1@manchester.gov. uk
Business Rates Balance for 2024/25 (2024/11/27B) Agree the estimated business rates surplus or	City Treasurer	Not before 27th Dec 2024	Business Rates Balance report	Neil Doherty, Group Finance Lead - Revenue neil.doherty1@manchester.gov. uk

deficit for 2024/25				
Council Tax Base for 2025/26 (2024/11/27C)	City Treasurer	Not before 27th Dec 2024	Council Tax Base report	Neil Doherty, Group Finance Lead - Revenue neil.doherty1@manchester.gov. uk
Business Rates Base for 2025/26 (2024/11/27D) To set the 2025/26 Business Rates Base	City Treasurer	Not before 27th Dec 2024	Business Rates Base report	Neil Doherty, Group Finance Lead - Revenue neil.doherty1@manchester.gov. uk
Development and Growth				
Restructure of existing multiple ground leases at Manchester Science Park into a new overriding single head lease (2021/07/16A) Restructure of existing multiple ground leases at Manchester Science Park	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 30th Sep 2024	Report and recommendations	Mike Robertson, Principal Development Surveyor mike.robertson@manchester.go v.uk
into a new overriding single head lease.				
Disposal of land at Hinchley Road, Charlestown, Manchester,	Strategic Director (Growth and	Not before 21st Sep 2023	Report and Recommendation	

M9 7FG (2023/08/21A) Approval to the freehold disposal of land at Hinchley Road for residential development.	Development)			
Disposal of Land at Lord North Street (2023/10/12A) To agree the disposal of land at Lord North Street on a 250-year leasehold interest to facilitate redevelopment for employment use.	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 12th Nov 2023	Delegated Decision Report to Head of Development and Director of Strategic Housing & Development	
Replacement of critical Business Application for Planning, Licensing and Building Control (2024/01/30A)	City Treasurer	Not before 1st Jul 2024	Business Case	Andrew Blore, ICT Strategic Business Partner andrew.blore@manchester.gov. uk
To award funding to enable the purchase of a replacement critical line of business application to support the statutory services conducted by the Licensing, Planning and Land Charges departments and will also include replacing the address				

management system which provides address data to critical front line applications.				
Lease Renewal of Licensed Premises Accommodation at Heron House, Manchester (2024/02/15A) Approval to renew Lease Agreement.	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 15th Mar 2024	Report to the Strategic Director of Growth and Development	Elliot Hines, Graduate Development Surveyor elliot.hines@manchester.gov.uk
Disposal of part of Corn Exchange, Exchange Square, Manchester (2024/04/19B) Approval to the disposal of the Council's freehold interest to the majority landowner	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 1st Jun 2024	Report to the Strategic Director of Growth and Development	David Norbury, Strategic Lead Development City Centre david.norbury@manchester.gov .uk
Acquisition of leasehold interest at Nicholls College Campus, Hyde Road, Ardwick (2024/09/02A) To acquire the leasehold interest of Nicholls College	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 2nd Oct 2024	Confidential Delegated Approval Report & Heads of Terms	Richard Cohen, Strategic Lead - Development (South and East) richard.cohen@manchester.gov .uk

Former Gamecock Public House - Disposal of Leasehold (2024/09/09A) Disposal by long leasehold of the site for development	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 8th Oct 2024	Report & Heads of Terms	Mike Robertson, Principal Development Surveyor mike.robertson@manchester.go v.uk
Disposal of land at Elsa Rd, Manchester, M19 3JG (2024/10/08B) Approval of terms for disposal of land to facilitate affordable residential development.	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 6th Nov 2024	Report to the Strategic Director of Growth and Development	Jamie Ferguson, Development Surveyor Jamie.ferguson@manchester.g ov.uk
Disposal of land at Peacock Center & Pipewell Avenue (2024/11/05B) Approval to the terms for the freehold disposal of the land at Peacock Center and Pipewell Avenue for housing development.	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 5th Dec 2024	Report and Recommendaiton	Anthony Moore, Development Surveyor anthony.moore2@manchester.g ov.uk
Acquisition of leasehold interest at Wythenshawe District Centre (2024/11/13D) To approve the commercial	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 11th Dec 2024	Confidential report to the Strategic Director of Growth and Development and the City Treasurer	Joe Martin, Senior Development Surveyor joe.martin@manchester.gov.uk

terms for the acquisition of a leasehold interest at Wythenshawe District Centre to support the wider regeneration project				
Disposal of Land and Property in Miles Platting (2024/11/19A) To approve the disposal of land and property within the Miles Platting area for social rented apartments.	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 17th Dec 2024		Georgia Buckley, Development Surveyor Georgia.buckley@manchester.g ov.uk
Disposal of Land in Clayton and Openshaw (2024/11/19B) To approve the disposal of land within the Clayton and Openshaw area for a Learning Disability and Autism scheme.	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 17th Dec 2024		Georgia Buckley, Development Surveyor Georgia.buckley@manchester.g ov.uk
Lease of land at Chester Road Roundabout for the purpose of 3 no. advertisement screens. (2024/12/05A) To approve a 10 year lease (with the option of a 5 year	Strategic Director (Growth and Development)	Not before 5th Jan 2025	Delegated Decision Report	

		u
	2	٥
(C	2
		D
	١	ن
	c	x

extension) for land at			
Chester Road Roundabout			

Page 29

Resources and Governance Scrutiny Committee - Work Programme - January 2025

Thursday 16 January 2025, 10:00am (Report deadline Monday 6 January 2025)

Item	Purpose	Executive Member	Strategic Director/Lead Officer	Comments
Budget	To receive a report on the Provisional Local	Councillor	Tom Wilkinson	
Settlement	Government Finance Settlement to outline the	Akbar	Sam McArdle	
	impact on the Council's budget position for 2025/26.	(Finance and		
		Resources)		
Exceptions to	To receive a report on the proposed exceptions from	Councillor	Lee Owen	
New Council Tax	the 100% premium to be charged on empty,	Akbar	Charles	
Premium on	furnished properties from 1 April 2025.	(Finance and	Metcalfe	
Second Homes		Resources)		
Sales, Fees, and	To review the Council's commercial activities	Councillor	Tom Wilkinson	
Charges	through trading operations and the setting of fees	Akbar	Paul Hindle	
	and charges.	(Finance and		
		Resources)		
Overview Report	The monthly report includes the recommendations	N/A	Scrutiny	
	monitor, relevant key decisions, the Committee's		Support	
	work programme and any items for information.			

Thursday 13 February 2025, 10:00am (Report deadline Monday 3 February 2025)

Item	Purpose	Executive Member	Strategic Director/Lead Officer	Comments
Corporate Core Budget 2025/26	To receive and consider the final 2025/26 budget proposals that will go onto February Budget Executive and Scrutiny, and March Council.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources)	Tom Wilkinson Paul Hindle	
Commercial Activity Update	To receive an overview of the performance of the portfolio of Council commercial activities including companies, Joint Ventures, loans, equity investments and development agreements.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources) Councillor White (Housing and Development)	Tom Wilkinson Sarah Narici David Lynch	This report will be divided into a Part A and a Part B report.
Advertising Income	To receive a report on the Council's income derived from advertising and its relationship with the Council's zero carbon ambitions.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources)	Tom Wilkinson John Rooney	This will be a Part B report. Invite Chair of ECCNSC.
Social Value Policy	To consider an updated Social Value Policy, including a draft of the new policy and a summary of work and engagement activity undertaken to develop it.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources)	James Binks Peter Schofield Peter Norris Dee Lowry	Deferred from December 2024 with Chair's agreement. Invite Chairs of ERSC and ECCNSC
Overview Report	The monthly report includes the recommendations monitor, relevant key decisions, the Committee's	N/A	Scrutiny Support	

work programme and any items for information.		

Page 32

Wednesday 26 February 2025, 10:00am BUDGET (Report deadline Friday 14 February 2025)

Item	Purpose	Executive Member	Strategic Director/Lead Officer	Comments
The Council's	To receive a suite of reports from all Scrutiny	Councillor	Tom Wilkinson	
Budget 2025/26	Committees on the budget proposals for 2025/26 subject to Executive and Council approval.	Akbar (Finance and	Sam McArdle	
		Resources)		

Thursday 6 March 2025, 10:00am (Report deadline Monday 24 February 2025)

Item	Purpose	Executive Member	Strategic Director/Lead Officer	Comments
Digital Strategy Update	To receive a report on the progress of the Council's Digital Strategy and its future direction, including alignment with the Manchester Strategy and benefits for Manchester and its residents.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources)	Paul Marshall Chris Wanley Angela Harrington	Deferred from Feb 2025 with Chair's agreement.
Our Town Hall Project Progress Update	To receive a report that outlines progress made to date on the Council's restoration and refurbishment of Manchester Town Hall since the last report to the committee in October 2024.	Councillor Bridges (Deputy Leader) Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources)	Paul Marshall Jared Allen Paul Candelent	
Manchester Energy Network Medium-Term Business Plan	To receive the medium-term business plan from 1 April 2025 for the Manchester Energy Network Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV), which is wholly owned by Manchester City Council.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources) Councillor Rawlins (Clean Air, Environment and Transport)	Tom Wilkinson Sarah Narici	This will be a Part B report. Invite Chair of ECCNSC.
Progress Made with Council Motions	To receive a report on progress made against the Council's agreed motions over the last 12 months.	Councillor Akbar (Finance and Resources)	Fiona Ledden	
Overview Report	The monthly report includes the recommendations	N/A	Scrutiny	

monitor, relevant key decisions, the Committee's	Support	
work programme and any items for information.		

4. Items for information

RGSC/24/87 - Update on the insourcing of the contract for provision of property management and professional services from Jacobs UK

Are all TUPE'd staff now members of the Local Government Pension Scheme?

Everyone in the Council's employment is enrolled into the Greater Manchester Pension Fund (GMPF). However, we cannot transfer a Defined Contribution (DC) scheme, such as the Jacobs private pension, into a Defined Benefit (DB) scheme such as GMPF. As this is not possible, those on Jacobs Pension schemes previously have started with a new pension account with GMPF, and their Jacobs pensions will have been frozen (for them to have been given options by their pension provider).

Contact officer: Oliver Jones-Orrells

Contact email: oliver.jones-orrells@manchester.gov.uk

